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HAPPY BIRTHDAY NORTH CIRCULAR  
by David Berguer 
Our stretch of the A406 is 84 years old this year. On 25 April 1933, Lord Rochdale, 
Lord Lieutenant of Middlesex, opened the stretch called Pinkham Way which 
completed 15 miles of the road which had taken ten years to construct and was built 
at a cost of £1,250,000 (£62,547,168 at todayôs prices). 
 
The decision to build a series of arterial roads in London was made as far back as 
1912 when the Local Government Board recommended the building of the óCambridge 
Roadô (later the Great Cambridge Road), the Western Avenue, the Great West Road, 
the Chertsey Road and an east-west road to relieve traffic wishing to cross, rather than 
enter, London. 
 
Unlike the South Circular, which was not purpose-built, most of the A406 is at least 
dual carriageway and is now nearly 26 miles in length, running from Chiswick to 
Woolwich.  Readers  will remember the appalling  traffic jams on the stretch  between  
 

 
 

The roundabout at Colney Hatch Lane 
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Finchley and Palmers Green which led to traffic diverting through Colney Hatch Lane 
and Friern Barnet Road to the annoyance of local residents.  
 
Improvements to the road were gradually made, starting with the construction of a 
flyover at Colney Hatch Lane which replaced the roundabout, and the stretch from 
Finchley to Henlyôs Corner was increased to three lanes each way in 1996. This just 
left the potentially lethal three-lane section at Telford Road and the continuation 
eastwards to The Cock at Palmers Green. This was improved in 2010, although the 
original scheme was scaled back on cost grounds and today the improvements have 
had little effect on traffic flows and traffic still diverts along Colney Hatch Lane and 
Friern Barnet Road, to the annoyance of local residents! 

 

 
ROAD SAFETY 
Talking about roads and traffic, this advertisement appeared in London in 1933 and is 
an excellent example of the copywriterôs art ï who would thought it possible to find a 
rhyme for oughtnôtô? 
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A PERFECT STORM? 
The following appeared in the Muswell Hill Record of 29 April 1910: 
 

ñThe Recent Storm at Muswell Hill. 
Unique Photographs. 
Colney Hatch Lane under Water. 
Asylum wall washed down. 
 
In our last issue we gave many interesting details of the extraordinary 
thunderstorm which broke over the district on the previous Saturday night. 
 
Allusion was made to the great amount of damage caused by the demolition of 
a portion of the Colney Hatch Asylum wall and to the extraordinary spectacle 
presented by the flooding of the low-lying part of Colney Hatch Lane. 
 
For our last issue we were unable to secure photographs depicting any of the 
scenes, but in view of the exceptional local interest which is still being 
manifested in the startling storms (and which will doubtless be preserved in the 
recollection of our readers for many years to come), we are glad to say we are 
now able to place before our readers two very interesting illustrations. 
 
They are of the condition of Colney Hatch Lane at the corner of Cromwell Road, 
a photograph of which was taken by the Rev W Dudley Clements from the first 
floor of his residence, and the second, taken by Mr Scarfe from the window of 
Mr Hopker of Cromwell Road, depicts the demolished portion of the Asylum wall 
which was washed down by the stormò. 
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The two photographs are of great historical interest. Firstly the rural nature of 
Colney Hatch Lane is clearly shown and secondly, it can be seen that the 
Asylum grounds run right down to Cromwell Road and did so until the A406 was 
built. 
 
FOOTNOTE 
Colney Hatch Lane was still subject to flooding until about ten years ago when 
improved sewers were put in. This photo from 30 October 2000 makes an 
interesting comparison with the one from nearly ninety years previously: 
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MORE ON SHELTERS 
by Brian Green 
Having read the footnote by David Berguer in the November 2016 Newsletter on the 
subject of Anderson and Morrison shelters, I could not help comparing those shelters 
with those I was familiar with as a young boy in Doncaster. 
 
Our Anderson shelters were quite substantial, brick-built edifices; I think the walls were 
two bricks thick and the roof was definitely of concrete and semi-circular in shape, 
although not reinforced in any way. One shelter was shared by two households and 
was buried only two steps down into the soil which naturally did not prevent it being 
rather damp. Strangely I have no recollection of it having a door! I have seen local 
photographs showing houses badly damaged whilst the adjacent shelters survived 
intact. 
 
However, after the war it did not take my father long to demolish our shelter with a 14lb 
hammer, whilst keeping most of the bricks intact. I was deputised to remove all the 
mortar, which seemed to be mostly sand, so that the bricks could be re-used. There 
were sufficient whole bricks to pave an area of about 28 square feet with a wall on two 
sides and still have some bricks left over. A number of our neighbours retained their 
shelters for several years post war, using them for the storage of garden tools, bicycles, 
etc. 
 
Adjacent to my school were two other shelters, presumably for use by the school, 
which were each about 30 feet long by 6 feet wide, with flat concrete roofs and only a 
small earth embankment round them. How would these have survived a bombing raid, 
I wonder? 
 
To put matters into perspective, I can remember using our domestic shelter only twice 
during the war and being taken into the óschoolô shelter only once as a practice session. 
How does this compare with Friern Barnet experience? 
 
PHOTOGRAPHIC MEMORIES 
Our member in Orpington, Doug Smith, wrote to us and enclosed some photographs 
that he had taken some fifty years ago. Doug had seen our photograph of the Flying 
Scotsman in our April 2016 Newsletter and was prompted to look through his 
collection: 
 

ñI delved through my own óarchiveô and found the enclosed photos. Two of them 
are of express trains passing through New Southgate and were taken from the 
same wooden structured bridge. They came from circa 1955/56 when I had just 
got interested in photography and I must have been using my very first box 
camera, hence the rather small size. Even with a magnifying glass I am unable 
to identify the locos other than that one is an A4 Pacific on its way to Kingôs 
Cross. The other, travelling north is another Pacific 4-6-2 possibly an A1 or A2.  
The other photo of the High Street in New Southgate dates from the same 
period and same camera. I am taking it from the corner of South Road where I 
lived and judging by the absence of cars and people, it was probably a Sunday 
or late summer evening. With a magnifier, a trolley bus can be seen negotiating 
the turn into Station Road ï the point where they would often lose their poles! If 
the photos are of any use, please keep themò. 
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Footnote  
Dougôs original photographs only measured 3İ inches by 2İ inches but we have 
enlarged them so as to show more detail. 

 

POSTAL BARGAINS  
by Nick McKie 
Those of you who regularly read the daily and Sunday newspapers in the 1950s and 
1960s will probably remember the pages of small advertisements that appeared under 
the heading of óPostal Bargainsô and featured a bewildering variety of low-priced 
gadgets in advertisements usually measuring only 2 inches high x 1 column wide  
 
One of the leading exponents of this type of marketing was William Penn who entered 
the business around 1904 and had premises at 682 Holloway Road and later at 623-
627 Holloway Road. Around 1948 they moved to 585 High Road, Finchley, formerly a 
ladiesô hairdressers. Up to 1936 they were known simply as William Penn but from that 
date they became a limited company.  
 
Direct marketing was a cheap and effective way for a company to promote their 
products and while Postal Bargains marketing may appear to be somewhat of a 
óMickey Mouseô operation, it was in fact highly sophisticated. Each advertisement 
carried a key, usually in the form of a Department number, so the results from each 
individual advert could easily be measured. It was generally reckoned that by the 
Thursday following publication the publication of an ad its effectiveness could be 
judged. Unsuccessful adverts would be dropped altogether or replaced by a different 
version with a new image and new words. In America an advertisement entitled Do 
You Make These Mistakes in English? ran unchanged for 25 years and produced 
results every time! 
 
Pennôs advertisements in the 1920s featured personal and household items: 
 

         
 

                         Daily Mail 23 May 1925                              Daily Mail 6 Jun 1925 

 

The Daily Mail Ideal Home Exhibition was founded in 1908 and by the 1930s it was 
featuring a range of cheap gadgets which would be demonstrated by professional 
presenters. Many homes ended up with these inventions, unused and hidden away in 
kitchen drawers. Pennôs introduced a number of such gadgets in the 1930s and the 
prices were deliberately kept low to attract consumers. Rug making was a particularly 


